












































































































































































































































































































 
 

 

 

       

 

November 

Fourteen 

2 0 1 8 

 

Council Member Carlos Menchaca 

Chair, Committee on Immigration 

250 Broadway, Suite 1728 

New York, NY 10007 

 

Council Member Stephen Levin 

Chair, Committee on General Welfare 

250 Broadway, Suite 1820 

New York, NY 10007 

 

Council Member Mark Levine 

Chair, Committee on Health 

250 Broadway, Suite 1816 

New York, NY 10007 

 

RE: Statement for Hearing: “Oversight: The Impact of the Proposed ‘Public Charge’ Rule on NYC” 

 

Dear Council Members Menchaca, Levin, and Levine: 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to submit a statement for the record on behalf of the Greater New York 

Hospital Association (GNYHA), which represents more than 140 public and not-for-profit hospitals and 

health systems in New York State—the majority in New York City. GNYHA’s public and voluntary 

member hospitals are committed to providing high-quality care to everyone who walks through their doors, 

regardless of immigration status.  

 

The Proposed Rule 

Under longstanding law, the Federal government can take into consideration whether an immigrant has 

received certain public benefits (whether they are a “public charge”) when evaluating an application to 

change their status (e.g., receive a green card or visa extension). Traditionally, only cash-based programs—

including Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (which supports pregnant women and families with 

one or more dependent children) and Medicaid long-term care services—have been part of that decision 

process. 

 

However, earlier this year, the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) issued a proposed rule that would 

add Medicaid and Medicare Part D (the Medicare prescription drug benefit) low-income subsidies, the 

Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP, formerly known as food stamps), and select housing 

programs, among other benefits, to the list of programs that the Federal government would consider in 

making a public charge determination. The Children’s Health Insurance Program (CHIP), Women, Infants, 



  

2 
 

and Children (WIC) program, and Federal subsidies for Affordable Care Act (ACA) coverage programs 

would not be included, although in its proposed rule DHS specifically requested feedback on whether and 

how to account for enrollment in CHIP. 

 

If enacted, this proposal could make certain legal immigrants ineligible to change their status if they take 

advantage of those programs. 

 

An Ill-Conceived Change 

GNYHA opposes the public charge rule because it will adversely impact New Yorkers and the institutions 

where they seek medical services. We believe that it is already having a chilling effect, deterring immigrants 

from seeking necessary care and enrolling—or staying enrolled—in important benefits programs.  

 

Even more troubling is that immigrants are legally eligible for these programs. This dynamic would worsen 

if the rule was enacted, reducing access to health care, housing, and food among immigrants who are—or 

think they are—affected by the rule. The proposed rule will cause individuals to forgo health and social 

services, produce unnecessary human suffering, and lead to adverse health outcomes.  

 

DHS agrees with this logic. They estimate that nationally, approximately 142,000 people would disenroll 

from Medicaid per year if the public charge changes are enacted, leading to over $1 billion less in annual 

Federal Medicaid expenditures. The Kaiser Family Foundation (KFF) believes the DHS estimate is 

significantly understated because it fails to consider the proposed rule’s chilling effect. KFF estimates that 

Medicaid disenrollment rates would range between 15% to 35% of Medicaid and Children’s Health 

Insurance Program enrollees living in a household with a non-citizen, or between 2.1 to 4.9 million 

enrollees.  

 

The public charge proposal will also harm the safety net providers that serve many immigrants. Thirty 

hospitals around the State with less than 15 days cash on hand are already on a New York State Department 

of Health watch list, receiving hundreds of millions of dollars per year to keep their doors open. (New York 

City watch list hospitals are located in the Bronx, Brooklyn, and Queens, though Manhattan and Staten 

Island also have severely challenged institutions.) These safety net hospitals serve communities with high 

uninsured populations and many beneficiaries of public programs like Medicaid or Medicare that pay well 

below the cost of delivering care. By increasing the number of uninsured individuals, the proposed rule 

threatens to further strain safety net providers, increasing pressure on these vital institutions and the 

governments that support their missions.  

 

The change will also likely lead to an increase in costly emergency and acute care services delivered to 

patients who have forgone preventive and chronic care services because of its chilling effect. And by adding 

programs that are key to addressing social determinants of health to the public charge determination process 

(e.g., SNAP and housing assistance), the proposed rule would indirectly contribute to a degradation in the 

overall health of at-risk populations.  

 

This will all undoubtedly harm immigrants—which should be the first concern—while damaging hospitals 

and their ability to care for patients. It will also set back long-established Federal and State policy goals. 

Governments are mandating unprecedented accountability on the part of providers for the total well-being 
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of their patients, penalizing them monetarily for poor patient outcomes and requiring directly or indirectly 

that they address social determinants of health. New York is no different: a cornerstone of its health policy 

is reducing avoidable hospitalizations through the Delivery System Reform Incentive Payment (DSRIP) 

program. 

  

Conclusion: Next Steps 

GNYHA and a number of allied groups are advocating in Washington, DC—both in Congress and with the 

Trump administration—to block this deeply misguided proposed rule. At a minimum, we believe that it 

should not be finalized without careful study of its likely intended and unintended consequences.  

 

GNYHA will submit detailed comments to DHS opposing the proposed rule. To aid in that effort, we have 

asked our members to submit de-identified patient impact stories demonstrating the proposed rule’s chilling 

effect on patient participation in the affected programs. Several GNYHA member hospitals also plan to 

submit their own comments on the proposed rule. If the rule is finalized, GNYHA and its member hospitals 

are committed to doing everything possible to mitigate its negative consequences for immigrants, their 

families, and the institutions that serve them.  

 

New York is a city of immigrants, and we believe that all its residents deserve access to the public assistance 

to which they are legally entitled. We applaud the City Council for shining a light on this important issue 

and also for planning to comment on the proposed rule. If you have any questions, please contact Andrew 

Title (atitle@gnyha.org), Senior Director, Government Affairs or David Labdon (dlabdon@gnyha.org), 

Manager, Government Affairs.  

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
 

David C. Rich 

Executive Vice President 

Government Affairs, Communications & Public Policy 

 

cc: Council Member Carlina Rivera 

 Chair, Committee on Hospitals 

 250 Broadway, Suite 1808 

New York, NY 10007 

 

 Speaker Corey Johnson 

City Hall 

New York, NY 10007 

mailto:atitle@gnyha.org
mailto:dlabdon@gnyha.org
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40 West 39th Street, Fifth Floor, New York, NY 10018 
Tel: 212.725.6422 • Fax: 800.391.5713 

www.ImmigrantDefenseProject.org 

 
November 15, 2018 

 
New York City Council Committee on Immigration jointly with the Committee 
on General Welfare and the Committee on Health 
 

The Impact of the Proposed "Public Charge" Rule on NYC 
Testimony by Marie Mark, Supervising Attorney, Immigrant Defense Project 

 
I am a Supervising Attorney with the Immigrant Defense Project (IDP), which works to protect and 
expand the rights of those caught at the intersection of the criminal justice system and the 
immigration system. IDP is a not-for-profit organization based in New York State. IDP is an expert 
in the intersection between federal immigration law and state criminal and family law, and for the 
past twenty years has provided expert advice, support, and resources for the legal community of 
New York City and nationally. IDP has long served as a repository of information from a diverse 
range of organizations that offer legal services and support to immigrant communities throughout 
the State.  
 
New York is lauded for its commitment to diversity and inclusion. Four decades before the federal 
government passed the first immigration law, New York State set up Castle Rock—a pre-Ellis Island 
migration station in Manhattan—and enacted a policy focused on aiding and supporting newcomers, 
not challenging their right to remain here. After the 1996 immigration laws limited the rights of 
noncitizens to health care, the New York State Court of Appeals ruled immigrants could not be 
denied Medicaid solely because they were not U.S. citizens. As a result, to this day, New York 
recognizes the right of people to a basic social safety net, including Medicaid, if they are living in the 
state with the full knowledge of immigration agencies.  
 
The Trump Administration’s proposed public charge regulations are in direct conflict with the 
values of New York City. They undermine the stability, health, and dignity of our communities, 
instead painting immigrants who qualify for and use public services as undeserving. The proposed 
changes to the “public charge” definition is another cruel maneuver from the Trump Administration 
to prevent certain immigrants from having a secure future in the United States and to undermine 
access to support systems such as state-funded health care, nutrition, and other programs. The new 
rule would establish a much more expansive definition of “public charge”—where previously this 
test focused on those who were  being primarily dependent on cash benefits, the proposal sweeps in 
those using a broad range of government benefits and mandates that USCIS consider as negative 
factors things such as having income less than 125% of the federal policy level, not speaking English 
fluently, or being too young (under 18 years) or too old (over 65 years).  
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There is much evidence to support the harms of this proposed rule, including points raised in the 
other testimony shared today. I would like to focus on two issues: First, how the proposed rule 
undermines New York City’s commitment to support alternatives to incarceration and family unity 
by limiting participation in court-ordered services. And second, how the proposed rule undermines 
New York City’s interest in ensuring that community members have access to support upon release 
from any period of incarceration.  
 
The Proposed Public Charge Rule Limits Access to Court Ordered Services 
 
Many immigrants charged with criminal offenses in New York City are currently able to access 
problem solving court and alternatives to incarceration programs. New York has been a leader in the 
development of Problem Solving or Community Courts, which “combine conventional 
punishments with alternative sanctions and on-site treatment and training in an effort to break the 
‘revolving door’ cycle of crime.”1 These courts offer non-traditional programs intended to provide 
support and assistance to those who have been charged with criminal offenses to address underlying 
issues that lead to arrests, rather than imposing jail or prison sentences and then releasing people to 
the community hobbled by a criminal conviction. However, key services, such as Medicaid, that are 
required to make these courts effective are funded by government benefits which would classify an 
immigrant as “likely to become a public charge” under the proposed rule. Those who cannot access 
services must either pay out of their personal funds or face incarceration and a future hampered by a 
criminal conviction.   
 
In New York City’s Family Courts, parents charged with abuse or neglect are currently able to access 
services which aid in the successful reunification of families. The Family Court Act specifically calls 
for services to ensure that children are safely reunified with their parents. However, parents who fear 
that using Medicaid will jeopardize their ability to remain in the U.S. with their children are given 
unimaginable choices. If they use benefits to ensure their children have a stable home they risk being 
deported and permanently separated from their children. If they refuse services, the Family Court 
may determine they cannot safely retain custody and care of their children, also resulting in family 
separation.  
 
Without access to Medicaid, the opportunity to accept court ordered services is illusory. The cost of 
essential substance abuse or mental health treatment is out of reach for the vast majority of New 
Yorkers without access to health insurance. The proposed rule undermines the innovative and 
community-centered initiatives of the criminal and family courts by criminalizing and marginalizing 
immigrant New Yorkers.  
 
 

                                                
1 New York State Unified Court System, “Problem Solving Courts,” available at: 
www.nycourts.gov/courts/problem_solving/cc/home.shtml 
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The Proposed Public Charge Rule Restricts Support to Immigrants Released from 
Incarceration 
 
The destabilizing power of incarceration applies to those who spend a night in jail after an arrest 
only to be released by a judge, those who spend time pre-trial at Rikers before family and friends 
find bail money or criminal charges are resolved, and people sentenced to jail or prison time. But it 
isn’t limited to the individual charged with a crime, families who rely on the income or other support 
of people incarcerated also face upheaval.  
 
For working New Yorkers, incarceration, regardless of the outcome of criminal charges, frequently 
leads to being fired or laid off. Those who previously had steady jobs are replaced when they are 
unable to report to work. Even those working in more informal or intermittent employment suffer 
reputational harm, branded as unreliable or unavailable because of the time they were incarcerated. 
The resulting loss or decrease in income impacts both the individual and their family’s ability to pay 
rent, buy food, and pay for medical care.  
 
Immigrant families in this position today may still apply for housing subsidies, food subsidies, and 
subsidized insurance to help them rebuild. Those with a family member who experiences a longer 
period of incarceration may need to rely on subsidies while adjusting to the long-term loss of 
household income. And those community members returning after having served a sentence may 
need to rely on subsidies while we ask that they restart their adult lives from scratch.  
 
The ability to access services for those released from incarceration is essential to the pact made 
between the government and the people. An arrest cannot and should not lead to permanent 
housing instability or food insecurity. I hope that in examining the impact of the proposed public 
charge rule, the Council will keep in mind those who rely on our social safety net to rebuild their 
lives in their community after being released from custody.  
 
To date, there have been many attempts in New York City at providing community education aimed 
at discouraging unnecessary disenrollment from benefits. If the rule is approved the reality is that 
many immigrants will face the impossible decisions I’ve described. As a city made stronger by 
immigrants and in light of New York’s historic commitment to immigrants, it is our responsibility to 
be creative in mitigating the harms of the public charge rule. This will be a key moment for New 
York City to commit to our immigrant communities by providing the essential support for those 
faced with these choices.  
 
If this rule is approved in its current form, the City must ensure that people who participate in 
court-ordered services are not further marginalized. The city should undertake a review of the 
funding methods for all court-ordered services to identify the programs for which participation 
implicates the possibility of a public charge finding. The City should guarantee free court-ordered 
services to all to ensure that a lack of money combined with a fear of not being able to get legal 
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status in the future does not result in expanded criminalization of marginalized communities. A 
similar review should be done for services commonly accessed by people following any period of 
incarceration. New York City should be funding methods of intervention truly aimed at making sure 
people can achieve stability and security. 
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Good Afternoon. My name is Jessica Orozco Guttlein and I am the Assistant Vice President for Policy at 
the Hispanic Federation. I would like to thank Chairs Menchaca, Levin, Levine, and committee members 
for bringing us together today and affording our community of immigrants and immigrant advocates the 
opportunity to express our concerns over the potential effects of the Trump administration’s proposed 
changes on the “public charge rule.”  
 
As we sadly know all too well, Donald Trump campaigned on a platform of baseless, incendiary and hateful 
anti-immigrant rhetoric. President Trump has turned that rhetoric into reality. Starting with his infamous 
Muslim ban, President Trump has launched draconian measures that have forced immigrants into a state 
of fear across our country - indiscriminately deporting tens of thousands of hard-working residents from 
our nation, stripping the rights of our dreamers to stay in the only country they have ever known, and 
ordering the end of Temporary Protected Status (TPS) for hundreds of thousands of Nicaraguans, Haitians, 
Hondurans, Sudanese, Nepalese and El Salvadorans. In a shocking betrayal of international norms and 
basic human decency, the President also decided to forcibly separate children from their parents at the 
border as a means of punishing migrants seeking shelter and refuge in our country.  
 
On October 10th of this year, the Trump administration furthered its anti-immigrant campaign by releasing 
a long anticipated proposed rule to change current “public charge” policies that determine how the use 
of public benefits by immigrants may affect their ability to become green card holders or adjust their 
status. This proposed rule change is directly aimed at low-income, non-English speaking immigrants and 
is purposely meant to harm this already susceptible community.   
 
Under the proposed rule, the list of programs used for public charge determinations would be expanded 
to include previously excluded health, nutrition and housing programs. It also proposes to heavily weigh 
income as a factor in becoming a public charge by giving negative weight to immigrants who earn less 
than 125 percent of the Federal Poverty Level ($31,375 for a family of four) - and by weighing as positive 
a household income of 250 percent of the Federal Poverty Level ($63,000 for a family of four).  
 
In fact, 94% of noncitizens who entered the US without a green card have at least one factor that the 
Department of Homeland Security (DHS) could potentially weigh negatively in a public charge 
determination. What’s more, 42% have factors that DHS could consider a heavily weighted negative factor 
and 34% have income below that of the proposed 125% Federal Poverty Level threshold.  
 
 



 

 

As a member-based organization with a network of over 100 Latino community-based organizations, 70 
that directly serve New York City, we have seen first-hand the damaging effects this proposed rule has 
already had on our community. As a New York State designated navigator organization, we have seen our 
numbers drop in terms of individuals either disenrolling or being afraid to enroll in programs like Medicaid 
and Child Health Plus. Our clients are also disenrolling in essential programs such as the Special 
Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC). 
 
Nationally, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) rates dropped by nearly 10 percentage 
points in the first half of 2018 for immigrant households that are eligible for the program and have been 
in the United States less than five years due to pure speculation of what this proposed rule would entail. 
These dropping enrollment rates are due to the fear that low-income immigrant families have of being 
deported or prevented from adjusting status because of the proposed rule change.  
 
According to the Fiscal Policy Institute (FPI), if this rule is implemented, it would have a chilling effect on 
families that will become fearful of accessing health, nutrition, and social services. FPI estimates that this 
effect would extend to 24 million people in the US, including 9 million children under 18. New York would 
see 2.1 million people and 680,000 children affected. These families include at least one non-citizen and 
receive one of the named benefits in the proposed rule.   
 
Unfortunately, immigration advocates expect many, if not all of the proposed changes to this rule to be 
implemented. Although it will be challenged in the courts, New York City must be prepared to educate 
and serve the affected population. The proposed rules give negative weight to factors like limited English 
proficiency, poor credit history, and limited education. We encourage you to implement rigorous multi-
lingual public education campaigns to communicate the actual effects of this rule change, what programs 
are included and excluded as potential negative factors in the public charge determination, and how to 
counter weight negative factors with positive ones. Additionally, we ask that you expand programs that 
would have a positive weight in the public charge determination, such as GED and ESL courses, job 
training, and financial literacy workshops.  
 
In our 28-year history, Hispanic Federation has supported millions of Hispanic children, youth and families 
via broad-based coalitions that advance civil rights and social change policies locally, statewide and 
nationally. We have helped more than 50,000 immigrants learn English and become citizens, served over 
300,000 Latinos through our comprehensive immigration services and widespread public education 
outreach, provided more than 10,000 DACA-eligible youth with application assistance, and resolved 
around 9,000 calls a year through our immigration hotline. We know our community well. Immigrants in 
our city and state want to build better lives for themselves and their families through education and work 
opportunities. This new public charge rule will stifle progress made by these immigrant families and 
further harm our society by increasing the vulnerability of our immigrant community.  
 
Thank you for your time. Hispanic Federation is here to serve and is happy to work with the New York City 
Council to protect our immigrant community from the harmful effects of this rule change.  
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on The Impact of the Proposed Public Charge Rule on New York City. 

 

My name is Karina Albistegui Adler and I am an Immigrant Health Advocate at New 

York Lawyers for the Public Interest (NYLPI). Thank you to Chairpersons Menchaca, Levine, 

Levin and members of the respective committees for the opportunity to provide testimony on this 

important matter. 

I.  We Are New York Lawyers for the Public Interest. 

New York Lawyers for the Public Interest (NYLPI) has been a leading civil rights and 

legal services advocate for New Yorkers marginalized by race, poverty, disability, and 

immigration status for over 40 years. Our Health Justice Program provides health care advocacy 

in New York City and State through racial justice and immigrant rights lenses. We advocate for 

better medical treatment for people held in immigration detention centers, language access in 

healthcare settings, and access to health care for all New Yorkers regardless of immigration 

status. 

II. The Proposed Changes to the Public Charge Test Will Exacerbate Health Disparities. 

 

The proposed changes to the Public Charge test are a direct attack on immigrant and 

undocumented New Yorkers; two communities that are already marginalized because of 

draconian policies that deny them access to health coverage because of their immigration status. 

Any changes to the Public Charge test are likely to further exacerbate the existing negative 



[Type here] 

 

Page 2 of 2 

 

health disparities between citizen, undocumented and lawfully present New Yorkers across the 

city.   

In the months since news outlets began reporting on the leaked versions of the proposed 

rule, we have seen fear drive our clients, people with serious life-threatening conditions, to make 

choices that no person should have to make. Many have made the difficult decision of not taking 

steps to become eligible to enroll in Medicaid, because of the fear that it will impact their hope 

of someday having the opportunity to regularize their immigration status. The aggregate, 

catastrophic impact of individual decisions cannot be underscored enough. To be clear, our 

clients are choosing to delay or forgo medical care for life-threatening health conditions for the 

opportunity to be integrated into the fabric of our society. If this trend continues, the long-term 

effects on public health, health disparities, and the economy, could be devastating to our city.  

II.  Recommendations to the City Council.  

We hope the City Council will continue the work that has made New York State and New 

York City a national leader in empowering and protecting immigrant and undocumented 

communities.  We encourage the City Council to support efforts to expand city and state funded 

safety net programs, to promulgate and advocate for health care programs for the benefit of all 

New Yorkers, regardless of immigration status, and to be prepared to quickly restructure 

programs to shield them from the reach of the Public Charge test.  

Thank you for your time and attention to this important matter.   

 

 

 



Testimony to the New York City Council: November 2018 
Hearing on the Proposed Federal Dept of Homeland Security “Public Charge” Rule Changes 

 

I am Diane Arneth, Chief Community Services Officer of Brightpoint Health and Executive Director 
of Community Health Action of Staten Island. I ask the New York City Council to reject the recently 
published rule change proposals from the US Department of Homeland Security related to 
“public charge”. These proposed changes are hostile to immigrant families and present an 
enormous danger to their health and well-being, as well as the health and well-being of our 
communities. My organization works every day with immigrants and we have great concern that 
these onerous rule changes will dissuade individuals and entire families from seeking and 
obtaining critical, life-saving benefits, including specifically SNAP and health insurance.  
 
In 2017, Community Health Action provided emergency food for over 9,000 adults, children and 
seniors who were food insecure. We work to further reduce that insecurity through securing 
SNAP for those who are eligible. In 2017, that represented 840 poor and working poor 
households, with close to 40% of those households including one or more immigrants. At the 
Community Health Action Pantry two weeks ago, our Benefits Specialist saw a pantry participant 
who is an immigrant seeking a status change. She declined to apply for SNAP - for which she and 
her family were eligible - because her private lawyer advised her not to apply for any benefits 
due to this proposed rule change.  Therefore, her family will go without this vitally important 
supplement which both increases their household budget and reduces food insecurity. This in 
turn can impact so many other factors – food insecurity is associated with the most common and 
costly health problems such as diabetes, obesity and heart disease. Food insecurity can also 
compromise health more immediately as people forego medicine in favor of food for their 
families or dilute or ration infant formula due to cost.  Additionally, there is a proven link between 
food insecurity and poor educational performance for children. 
 
The proposed rule change will create fear and confusion which will also lead to a decline in 
legitimate public health insurance enrollment. We know that without adequate health insurance, 
people will not access primary or preventive health care, using emergency care only when illness 
or disease is serious and progressed. In addition to the catastrophic human cost, this creates a 
huge financial burden on the community at large, as we are forced to pay for more expensive 
and less effective care in the late stages of disease. As a provider of integrated healthcare to over 
40,000 low income New Yorkers at our Health Centers, Brightpoint Health has seen firsthand the 
consequences of late diagnosis and treatment. 
 
Finally, the proposed rule alter the totality of the circumstances test in ways that explicitly favors 
immigrants with wealth and resources. These changes undermine some of the principles upon 
which this country was founded. 
 
Last week, I met with our Community Program Advisory Group – community residents who have 
used our services at different times, and many who now volunteer across the agency. They were 
shocked and dismayed, because they see the benefit firsthand in the pantry and in the 
community of these programs, especially for families. One of the women in the group remarked 
“Haven’t the people in the US Department of Homeland Security ever seen the Statue of Liberty? 
I guess that means nothing to them.” 
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Food Bank For New York City 

 

 

Greetings Chairs Menchaca, Levin and Levine as well as members of the City Council’s 

Immigration, General Welfare and Health Committees. It is with great appreciation that we 

share this statement representing Food Bank For New York City, the city’s major hunger 

relief charity with the City Council about the impact of the proposed “public charge” rule on 

NYC. 

 

In 35 years of service to low income New Yorkers, Food Bank, in partnership with our network 

of 1000 community based organizations and schools, have provided more than 1.2 billion 

meals to New Yorkers in need. Nearly one in five New York City residents relies on our 

programs and services. Food Bank For New York City’s income support services, including 

SNAP enrollment and free tax assistance for the working poor, put more than $115 million 

each year into the pockets of New Yorkers, helping them to afford food and achieve greater 

dignity and independence. In addition, Food Bank’s nutrition education programs and 

services empower more than 50,000 NYC children sustain a healthy diet on a limited 

budget. Working toward long-term solutions to food poverty, Food Bank conducts 

research to inform community and government efforts. 

 

As one of our country’s most robust anti-hunger organizations, Food Bank stands with the 

New York City Council to strongly oppose proposed changes to the “public charge” test that 

would build walls around accessing needed food (via the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance 

Program, also known as SNAP), healthcare, and housing for immigrants and their families. 

These proposals (DHS Docket No. USCIS-2010-0012) are in opposition to our values of 

service, community, compassion, and dignity and would make more people hungrier, sicker, 

and poorer. Food Bank fully supports the New York Council resolution (Res. No. 609) which 

urges the federal government to not move forward with adoption of these changes to the 

“public charge”.  
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The emergency food network works in tandem with SNAP, which is the foundation of our 

national anti-hunger response. A federal entitlement program, SNAP provides food 

assistance to approximately 39 million people in America, including 1.6 million New York City 

residents. SNAP is effective and efficient in its ability to meet rising economic need. However, 

SNAP and other household resources alone do not always provide enough meals for food 

insecure members of our community. During the past year, New York City residents 

experienced a Meal Gap of 208 million meals – that is, the number of breakfasts, lunches 

and dinners missing from the plates of food insecure households.  

 

When New Yorkers fall into that Meal Gap, families visit our network of food pantries and 

soup kitchens as a last resort. The emergency food network, while mighty, operates without 

excess. The majority of emergency food programs are run by volunteers, with a median food 

budget of just $12,123.1 Many of our City’s soup kitchens and food pantries report coping 

with food shortages – one year ago, 56% of those programs reported having to reduce the 

amount of food in a pantry bag or turn people away.2 If more families in our communities 

loose resources for groceries, healthcare, or housing, those families will seek assistance at 

these very community organizations that are already stretched too thin. 

 

The proposal to change public charge is yet another attack on low-income people, and 

unfortunately, not the only one. Current federal Farm Bill negotiations include proposals that 

would further reduce the hunger-fighting power of SNAP by limiting eligibility and expanding 

work requirements. We know that since 2013’s SNAP cuts vital food benefits were reduced 

for all participants, emergency food providers have seen an increase in community members 

visiting their programs. A recent survey of Food Bank’s network shows that more than three-

fourths (80%) of emergency food providers continue to see more visitors to their programs 

since the Hunger Cliff.3 Emergency food cannot bear the brunt of harmful policy or 

legislation. 

 

As an organization working to prevent and alleviate food insecurity, we are deeply concerned 

that proposals to change public charge are already making more people hungry. Reports 

from across the City and across the country indicate that immigrant families are declining 

SNAP and other benefits out of concern that it will negatively influence their application for 

legal immigration. New York City’s response to protecting immigrant families against this fear 

must include fortifying the emergency food network with food and capacity resources to 

ensure that when SNAP benefits are not enough, our neighbors have a place to turn. 

 

Thank you again to the City Council for your leadership in fighting to protect immigrant 

families.  

                                                             
1 Unboxing the Reality of Hunger, Food Bank For New York City, February 2018. 
2 Ibid. 
3 Reflections of Hunger from the Front Lines, Food Bank For New York City, November 2018. 
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